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HUNTING RETRIEVER CLUB, INC.

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Minutes of Meeting

DATE: June 6, 1991      


The Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors of Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. was held on 

HUNTING RETREIVER CLUB, INC.

ANNUAL MEETING

The Palmer House Hotel, Chicago, Il.

9:42 a.m.

Meeting was called to order.  Roll call of executive committee was taken.
Secretary / Treasurer Doug Hart read the Meeting Minutes for the 1990 Annual Meeting.  While in the process of amending the minutes it was brought to the attention of the President that a quorum had not been established.

Roll call of the Board of Directors was taken.  Doug Hart announced that a quorum was present.

(attachment #1)



45
Board of Directors votes present, including proxies 



3
Executive Committee

48
Total Votes

Correction to the minutes:

1. Proposal by Chris Christopher to accept the minutes as amended to allow the President to have a vote on the rules   committee.

Seconded by Bob Region.

Amend minutes to state:

Likewise the President may attend and shall have a vote.

Committee Reports

Auditing Committee,  Alice Steiner


(attachment #2)

In accordance with the Constitution and Bylaws, expenses and miscellaneous other accounts were analyzed and found to be appropriate and correct.

Alan Wagner moved to accept the report.

Tom Boyle seconded.

Grand Hunt Committee,    Rob Overton

(attachment #3)

Concern was expressed regarding the profitability of The Texas Grand vs The Northern Grand.  Rob gave an explanation of the financing of the film involved with The Texas Grand.  Concern was also expressed as to why it took so long for the film to be made available.  Bob Region asked the location of the Grand Banner and talked of its importance as donated by a sister HRC member.  Steve Duncan stated he mailed it to UKC.  Bob Region agreed to take on the responsibility of locating it. 

 Nominating Committee

Art Smithers presented information from committee chairman Tom Ulmer.

Nominations:


President:
Jay Thompson,  Rob Clark


Vice President:

Walt Queen,  Ed Morris


Secretary:
J. Parish


Treasurer:
Roger Davis,  Chris Christopher

Roy Thompson moved to accept.

Pete Stritzinger seconded.

Rules Committee,    Tom Boyle

Thanked all members for their participation.  Committee passed 25 of the 102 proposals.  Twelve additional proposals were presented of which 4 passed.  Bob Steiner took minutes and recorded votes which will be sent to the regions.  All new rule changed are effective  1/1/91.

Art Smithers questioned rules for judging the Grand vs old rule 35.

Jack Ruck talked of the importance of the local clubs participating in the process.

Tom introduced a proposed HRC Rules Committee Charter.

11:25
Break

11:40
Report of Officers


President,  Byron Stanford


Spoke of the regional concept and the division of HRC and UKC.  Emphasized the need for local clubs to support HRC nationally.  Explained the movement of clubs to other regions.  Told of personal feelings about events surrounding his tenure in office.  When questioned, replied that the suit pending against him was ongoing.  Concern was expressed from the floor that future officers would be in jeopardy to say anything and that the B.S. and backstabbing had to come to and end.   

12:21
Break for lunch

1:30
Meeting Called to Order


Report of Officers continued…


Vice President,  Connie Thibodeaux


Welcomed everyone to Chicago and expressed the hope that everyone would have an enjoyable time.


Secretary / Treasurer,    Doug Hart


Stressed the importance of the local clubs updating HRC and UKC in changes of officers.  Has historically had a bearing on getting information to the club on a timely basis.


Connie Thibodeaux moved to accept the Treasurer’s report.


(attachment #4)


Tom Dew seconded.

UKC Report

Thom Miller asked for an update on current officers when elected.  Strongly encouraged HRC to join the United Conservation Alliance.

Andy Johnson reported:

1. If running an unregistered dog in seasoned or finished, clubs must inform the handler at the entry table that UKC registered dogs must have priority and run first.  No unregistered dog can receive points.

2. Asked that HRC litters be UKC registered.

3. Judging lists are available and if needed contact UKC.

4. The single registration changed to $25.00 effective  1/1/91.

5. The license fee for an A hunt is $15.00 and $30.00 for an AA.

6. Asked that UKC be kept updated on club officers.

7. Mentioned conformation information from standpoint of interest and a standard.

8. Stated that the HRC executive committee coordinates the approval of local club items for sale with a HRC logo.

9. Stated that the HRC magazine got another nomination for an award in dog writing.

Old business


Accepted without reading the minutes of the 1986 Special Meeting.


1990 Annual Meeting minutes amended as read and approved.

New business


Proposal to change the Grand Hunt from two (2) per year to one (1) per year withdrawn.

(attachment #5)

New Proposals

Proposal by Pete Stritzinger for HRC to be a member of the United Conservation Alliance at a fee of $1000.00 for voting rights.
(PASSED)
Proposal by Tom Boyle to establish a HRC Running Rules Committee Charter.

(attachment #6)

Motion to eliminate second sentence under Membership made by Bruce Van Den Bosch.

Art Smithers seconded.
(PASSED)

Proposal by Bob Region for a roll call vote for the pending election of new officers.

Seconded by Tom Dew.
(PASSED)

Election of Officers


Pre-election remarks given by candidates for Treasurer:


Roger Davis,  Chris Christopher


Robert Steiner nominated from the floor by Boyd Dillon for the office of Secretary.


Seconded by Tom Dew.

Pre-election remarks given by candidate for Vice President:

Walt Queen

Pre-election remarks given by candidates for President:

Rob Clark,  Jay Thompson

Prior to the vote a question of whether the Secretary / Treasurer had one vote or two resulted in the parliamentarian determining that the Executive Committee members have no vote.  Based on past history and comments from UKC, President Byron Sanford made the decision to allow the member to vote as in the past.  He stated that if anyone had a problem with that they could challenge the election after the vote.

West Texas,  Central Texas,  and Permian Basin immediately objected.

Roy Thompson moved to put to the Board of Directors the question of whether or not the Executive Committee members could vote.

Ray Sims seconded.

Voting results determined the members could not vote.

Election of Officers – Results


President



Rob Clark


Vice President



Walt Queen


Secretary



Robert Steiner


Treasurer



Roger Davis
A financial report for the Grand Hunt in Dallas has been filed with the treasurer.  Also a financial report from the Northern Grand Hunt in Howell, Michigan has been filed.  (I am told the Northern Grand made approximately $______________.)  The Grand in Texas showed a cash balance of $586.00, bought $518 in trophies and have two professionally produced films a 20 minute film on the Dallas Grand and a 6 ½ minute film on HRC ? film.  In the Northern Grand there were 40 dogs entered and 6 dogs completed the tests.  One of them had enough total points and Grand passes to receive the title of Grand Hunting Retriever Champion.  The Grand Hunt in Dallas, Texas had 77 dogs entered and 3 dogs completed the tests.  One of them had enough total points to receive the title of Grand Hunting Retriever Champion.

Three years ago Byron Sanford, our President, named me chairman of the Grand Hunt committee.  After consulting with him and many others we established the basic format that the Grand Hunt has operated under for the last three years, I do                            not think he or any of the others present at that meeting, 3 years ago, could foresee the success we enjoy today.  The Grand Hunt is now something that all of HRC is aware.  I remember a time in the not too distant past when Andy Johnson, through the HUNTING RETRIEVER, polled the club and found very little interest in a Grand Hunt.  We, the past and present members of the Grand Hunt Committee owe a lot to Andy Johnson for his support.  We also owe a special thanks to Fred Miller and Tom Miller for their belief in us.

Members of the Grand Hunt committee include or have included; Frank Schwartz, Tom Hockett, Steve Duncan, Ray Sims, Bill Goodwyn, Vernon Moreland, John Mann, Burt Moulton, Chris Christopher, Pete Stritzinger, Jim Woods, Don Ley, Gary Brady, Pete Spangler, Bimbo West, Sam Fertitta, Jr. and Mark Brown.

In the past three years we have had judges from many states judge our Grand Hunt.  We have had judges from Michigan, Illinois, Louisiana, Colorado, Kentucky, Texas and Georgia.

The Grand Hunt Committee is a committee that is appointed by the president and serves at his will and pleasure.  Therefore this is the last hunt report from this committee.  We, the current and the past members, have tried to give you, Mr. President, and the HRC Members an event that you and our club can be proud to be associated with.  Thank you for the opportunity to have been involved in the dream.

Respectfully submitted,

Rob Overton, Chairman Grand Hunt Committee
(ATTACHMENT #5)

PROPOSAL TO BE VOTED ON BY THE H.R.C. BOARD OF DIRECTORS DURING THE NATIONAL CONVENTION IN CHICAGO, ILLINOIS JUNE 6, 1991.


SUBJECT:    CHANGING THE GRAND HUNT FROM TWO HUNTS PER YEAR TO ONE HUNT A YEAR.

PRESENT STATE:    THE GRAND IS THE H.R.C.’S HUNT OF CHAMPIONS JUDGED ON A GRAND CHAMPION LEVEL.  THESE HUNTS ARE HELD IN THE SOUTHERN REGIONS IN THE FALL AND IN THE NORTHERN OR WESTERN REGIONS IN THE SPRING OF EACH YEAR.  THE NATIONAL GRADN COMMITTEE SOLICITS THE HUNT SIGHTS THROUGH H.R.C. LICENCED CLUBS AS POTENTIAL HOST FOR THE GRAND.  AFTER THE HOST CLUB IS SELECTED, THAT CLUB IS RESPONSIBLE FOR PROVIDING THE GROUNDS, ORGANIZATION, MANPOWER, AND ACCOMMODATIONS.  THE NATIONAL COMMITTEE SELECTS THE JUDGES AND EXPERIENCE TO COMPLETE THE HUNT.  THE H.R.C. INC. PROVIDES FINANCIAL UNDERWRITING.  

JUSTIFICATION:    THE GRAND IS ONLY ONE PART OF THE FOUR PART H.R.C. PROGRAM AND SHOULD BE TREATED AS SUCH.  SURE, THE GRAND IS FOR THE CHAMPIONS THAT DO DESERVE THE RECOGNITION.  ON THE OTHER, THE TITLE HUNTING RETRIEVER SHOULD TOO.  WHY SHOULD THE H.R.C. PUT SO MUCH TIME AND MONEY INTO ONLY ¼ OF THE PROGRAM?  ONE GRAN HUNT PER YEAR WILL PUT THIS EVENT INTO A BETTER PERSPECTIVE WITH REST OF THE ORGANIZATION.  ONE GRAND HUNT PER YEAR WILL HELP TO SOLICIT MORE SPONSORSHIP WHICH WILL HELP REGAIN THE MONEY LOST IN PAST GRANDS.  ONE GRAND HUNT PER YEAR WILL ALLOW THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE THE TIME TO PUT ON THIS EVENT INSTEAD OF PUTTING THE BURDEN ON THE LOCAL CLUBS.  AFTER ALL, THIS IS A NAITONAL EVENT TO BE DEALT WITH ON A NATIONAL LEVEL.  ONE GRAND HUNT PER YEAR WILL OPEN UP MANY MORE OPTIONS FOR MAKING IT A REAL SHOWCASE EVENT.  ONE GRAND HUNT PER YEAR WILL HELP OWNERS OF THE HUNTING RETRIEVER CHAMPIONS SCHEDULE THEIR TIME AND FINANCES FOR ATTENDING IT.  IN THE PAST, MOST CHAMPIONS WERE ONLY ABLE TO ENTER ONE GRAND A YEAR, WHEN THE GRAND WAS IN THEIR REGION.  


PLEASE DISCUSS THIS PROPOSAL WITH YOUR CLUB MEMBERS AND PUT IT TO A VOTE.  THIS PROPOSAL WILL BE PLACED ON THE MEETING AGENDA AND PLACE ON THE FLOOR FOR VOTE.  YOUR SUPPORT FOR THIS PROPOSAL WILL CERTAINLY BE APPRECIATED.

AUTHOR OF PROPOSAL:


BYRON W. SANFORD


H.R.C. PRESIDENT

GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE

PROPOSED RULES CHANGES

1991 H.R.C. NATIONAL MEETING

PROPOSAL NUMBER ONE
(YES)

In the fall of 1988 H.R.C. President Byron Sanford changed the composition of the Grand Hunt Committee to its present form.  It has served so well that we believe that it should be preserved by a rule change.


The Grand Hunt Committee consists of six members and the President of H.R.C., who votes only in the event of a tie.  There are two “Permanent” member whose function is to provide continuity to the event.  Previously, members were not carried from event to event and because of the lack of continuity.  With two permanent members guiding the event there can be a sense of history and a direction given to the event.  These two members are appointed by the President of H.R.C. and should serve two year terms which should overlap so that the junior member should have a year of experience serving under the senior member.


The four “Rotating” members consist of two members appointed by the host club(s) of the current Grand and two members from the Grand Hunt committee Chairman.  By allowing two members of the host club to participate in the Grand prior to their event they gain valuable experience which they take back to their club and apply to their Hunt.  

All members of the Grand Hunt Committee are required to be present Thursday morning before the Grand and be available throughout the entire hunt.  Their duties include previewing all the tests to ensure their legality and being available to rule on any protests lodged by participants that involve interpretations of the Rules.  Lodging expenses and traveling expenses in excess of $60.00 have been paid by the Hunt


The proposed rule change would be found in the sixth paragraph of the fourth page of the current rules and would read as follows:

PROPOSAL NUMBER ONE


In addition, the H.R.C., Inc. Grand Hunting Retriever Committee will conduct periodic U.K.C. Licensed Grand Hunting Retriever Hunts at selected H.R.C. approved clubs.  The Grand Hunt Committee will consist of six members, and the President of the H.R.C. who will vote only in the event of a tie.  Of the six members, two will be “Permanent” members who will be appointed by the President of H.R.C. and will serve two year terms which are not to be concurrent.  The more senior member will function as Chairman.  Two of the other four “Rotating” members will be appointed by the host club of the current Grand Hunt and two by the host club of the Grand Hunt to follow.  These appointments are subject to the approval of the Chairman of the Grand Hunt Committee.  The committee members are required to be present one day prior to the first day of the Hunt and be available for the entire course of the Hunt.  They will be reimbursed for the cost of their lodgings during this event and for travel expenses in excess of $60.00.

GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE

PROPOSED RULES CHANGES

1991 HRC NATIONAL MEETING

PROPOSAL NUMBER TWO

(YES)


Nowhere in the Rules is specified the number of days the event is to run; the number of Judges required for a Grand; or any guidelines for coping with large numbers of dogs.  Within the past three Grands the numbers have ranged from a low of 36 to a high of 72.  We have found that as we go north or west that the entry drops because of fewer champions in those areas and the added expense to distant handlers of travel and lost work.  A number of compromises have been found to work well in adjusting to these variables.


Limiting the Grand to three days gives enough time (with one other modification to be mentioned later) to put on five good tests.  Lengthening the event to four or five days would make it too expensive for many of the handlers.  Running three tests instead of five would change the event too much; if the Grand looks for any quality in a retriever, it tests for consistency.  The last two tests are the highlight of the Hunt.


Having the ability to vary the number of judges, to split the field into two groups, and to run the first two tests simultaneously gibes a great deal of flexibility to the committee in adjusting to extremes in the entry numbers and in cutting expenses.  For a low entry we can invite three judges and stay in one group.  For a large entry, we can invite four judges and run the first two tests at the same time and regroup for the last three tests.


The following rule change would be found on page 23 in the fourth paragraph and would read as follows:

PROPOSAL NUMBER TWO


The Grand Hunt will be schedules for no more that three days.  The Grand Hunt Committee will have the power to vary the number of judges and to divide the entry field and run the first two tests simultaneously if the anticipated entry warrants. 

Presentation of Gifts to Outgoing Officers,    Omar Driskill


Byron Sanford




Shotgun


Connie Thibodeaux



Plaque


Doug Hart




Shotgun

Announcement of New Officers

Other New Business


Motion by Bob Region to have a portable case made for the Grand Trophy.
(PASSED)

Motion by Tom Dew to have HRC cover all legal expenses in the case of J.M. Parish vs Byron Sanford was withdrawn after comments from UKC and Byron Sanford.

Motion made by Bob Region to include the name of the handler when not the owner on the Grand Hunt Trophy was withdrawn following comments from Rob Overton.

4:45
Motion made and seconded to adjourn.


GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE REPORT



6-8-91

Texas and Region 1 have played host to Grand hunts since our last meeting.  In keeping with the attitude “WE HAVE NOT HAD THE BEST HUNT YET,” the hunts continue to improve.  When we last met, Frank Schwartz was working on a procedural manual for the host of the Grand Hunt to use in staging a Grand.  Frank placed it in the hands of the Texas group and refined it some for the Northern Grand.  I am sure they will agree it has proven to be a valuable tool.  It is a tool, a guideline.  We have never wanted a generic Grand Hunt.  I feel that the Host Club (or clubs) should be free to give each Grand their own special flavor.  This is also a source of new ideas.

Texas had the largest number of dogs entered that we have had so far.  This does not mean that some day we will not have more.  The judging has been very consistent.  We feel that the hasten to say that this does not in any way impugn the tests of the hunts that have gone before, for we have had excellent tests and judging in the past.  It is just that we started without any preconceived ideas and we have tried to make the changes as subtle as we could. We did not want to upset everything that had gone before, we just wanted to improve each time we held an event.  We have never tried to achieve perfection, all we want is EXCELLENCE!

The cost of running a dog in a Grand Hunt has remained fairly consistent.  We have been using an entry fee of $120.00.  The cost of running a dog in the Texas Grand, by my calculation, was $117.00.  The cost of running a dog in the Northern Grand has not been determined.  This is just the cost of the Hunt itself.  It does not include Hunt Committee expense, nor any of the myriad of other expenses that surround a hunt like this.  Other expenses are offset through the money raising projects themselves.  There are cash donations by Purina, Hills Science Diet, Wayne Dogfood, IAMS, Techni-Cal Marting and many Columbia, Waterfowl USA, Local dog food companies, 10X, and others that are willing to help.  Because of this the Grand Hunt has ceased to be a drain on the treasury of the HRC.  This ahs come about because of the imagination and dedication of the clubs, and their members, that have hosted this event.  The last four Grand Hunts have improved the HRC treasury rather than depleted it.  I now feel the Grand Hunt is no longer a stepchild of HRC, but a dues paying member.









ATTACHMENT #3

GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE
PROPOSED RULES CHANGES
1991 H.R.C. NATIONAL MEETING

PROPOSAL NUMBER THREE

(YES)


Having an even number of judges leads to a problem which requires an additional solution.  Considering all Grand Judges as equal (there is no apprentice system for Grand Judges) and wishing to avoid the dominance or appearance of dominance by one judge, we have asked the judges to separate and mark their sheets individually pass or fail.  With only three judges, it was a simple matter of totaling the passes to determine if the dog passed or failed.  With an even number of judges, this had the potential to result in ties.  A simple point system was devised to cope with this problem.

0 = FAIL

           1 = MARGINAL

                                                                                           2 = PASS

                                                                                           3 = HONOR


If the field is large enough to be split and requires four judges, a total of two points are required to proceed to the next test (the lowest possible passing score would be a pair of ones.)  After the second test a score of two on that test is required, but in order to be carried to the third tests. The total score from the first two test must be six or more.  This gives a bit of built in “slack” to the test and gives the handlers one or two tests to settle down.  Note that no dog who has clearly failed will be carried.


When the judges and dogs regroup for the third and subsequent tests a pass requires a total of seven points from the four judges.  Previously we have noted that judges are often reluctant to fail a dog whose work is marginal; some rather poor work has been awarded points in the past.  If eight points (solid twos) were required to pass this would basically revert to a pass / fail system because any score of one would cause a dog to be dropped.  In order to fail under this system at least two judges must concur that a dog’s work was marginal or worse.  Since this system has been put into use the judging has been quite consistent.

If the field is small enough to only require three judges, three points are required to pass each of the first two tests with a combined total of nine on both tests.  Subsequent tests require a total of five.  As a further check, if there is a difference of two or more points between two of the judges, the sheets are sent back to the judges for further consideration.  (We have found that discrepancies this large are usually caused by a judge missing something rather catastrophic.)


The proposed rule change will be found on page 23 following the sixth paragraph and will read as follows:

PROPOSAL NUMBER THREE


The judges will score the dogs on the following system:

0 = FAIL
           1 = MARGINAL

                                                                                           2 = PASS

    3 = HONOR

# 3 Cont’d

If three judges are used, passing the first two tests will require a minimum score of three per test and a combined score of nine for both tests.  Subsequent tests with field and judges regrouped will require a score of five to pass.


If four judges are used and the field is split, passing the first two tests will require a minimum score of two points per tests and a combined score of six points for both tests.  Subsequent tests with the judges and field regrouped will require a score of seven to pass.

GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE

PROPOSED RULES CHANGES

1991 H.R.C. NATIONAL MEETING

PROPOSAL NUMBER FOUR

(YES)


The Rules do not address the requirements for Grand Judges.  In the selection of Judges the Committee has tried to parallel the guidelines established for the other categories with the exception that it is not possible to require a judge to have passed a dog at the Grand level.  This would too severely limit the pool of judges to be workable at the present time; at a later date it will become feasible.


The following rule would be found on page 32 and would read as follows:

REQUIREMENTS FOR A U.K.C.

GRAND JUDGE


There is no specific licensing process or apprenticeship for Grand Judges.  They are selected by the Grand Hunt Committee from the current pool of U.K.C, Licensed Finished Judges.

1. An individual must be a currently U.K.C. Licensed Finished Judge with extensive judging experience.

2. An individual must have owned, trained, and successfully handled a Hunting Retriever Champion.

3. An individual must be an upland game or waterfowl hunter.

4. An individual must be thoroughly knowledgeable of the H.R.C. / U.K.C. rulebook.

5. An individual must be a member in good standing with H.R.C. / U.K.C.

No dog owned or co-owned by a Judge may be entered under the Judge.  No member of the Judge’s immediate family or co inhabitants may be entered under the Judge.

All Grand Judges are required to have passed a province or state certified hunter education course.

MEMBER IN GOOD STANDING

FRANK SCHWARTZ, H.R.C. NUMBER 762

PROPOSED RULE CHANGE

1991 HRC NATIONAL MEETING

(NO)

PROBLEM:  Over the past few years it ahs been increasingly evident that there is a problem in recruiting and keeping new members.  This problem manifests itself in three ways.  First, there has been little change in the total membership of HRC over the past few years despite the additions of about 500 members per years; drop-outs seem to keep pace with the new arrivals.  Second, Clubs throughout the nation have been experiencing difficulty in filling the Started and Seasoned Classes.  Down in the South it is not uncommon to have fewer than 10 dogs.  Third, despite increasing the difficulty of the Seasoned test several years ago, a large number of dogs still move up to Finished that are quite poorly prepared.  Many dogs moving into Seasoned from Started suffer from the same problem.


It is quite probable that our high drop-out rate is secondary to the frustration experienced by new handlers who move up too rapidly through the first two classes and enter the next class ill-prepared for the increased difficulty.  With the increased number of new clubs and their easy proximity it’s easy for a handler to fulfill his Started requirements in back-to-back hunts on one weekend.  A dog that is ready to run Seasoned can earn its HR in the course of a fall or spring’s hunts.


If 5 passes were allowed in the Started class, it would slow the progression up enough so that it would take many handlers a year to accomplish.  Hopefully, this year would be spent in contact with club members who help them with their expertise and add enough time to really polish the dog.  In order to keep interest up it would be necessary to add a new title (Started Hunting Retriever) in order to give people a goal and a reward for their labor.  This should result in a uniform, sustained increased entry in the Started category and a better dog entering the Seasoned class.

Requiring 5 Seasoned passes to earn a HR title would accomplish the same objectives.  For the sake of uniformity and in an effort to do away with points, the number of finished passes could be increased to 5 to earn a HRCH title.  Eight Finished passed and two Grand Passes would be required for the Title of GR HRCH.


The proposed rule changes on page 5 would read as follows:

CHAMPIONSHIP TITLES

STARTED HUNTING RETRIEVER (SHR)
To attain the SHR title a dog must pass 5 tests in the Started Category.

HUNTING RETRIEVER (HR)
To attain the HR title a dog must pass 5 tests in the Seasoned Category.

HUNTING RETRIEVER CHAMPION (HR CH.)
To attain the title of HR CH. A dog must pass 5 tests in the Finished category.

GRAND HUNTING RETRIEVER CHAMPION (GR. HR CH.)
To attain the title of GR. HR CH. a dog                     must first earn its HR CH. and then pass an additional 8 Finished tests and 2 Grand tests.


A dog may be entered in any one of the three categories and can move up at any time; however once a pass is earned, it can no longer compete for credit in a lower category. 
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